Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/rser

A review on global solar energy policy

K.H. Solangi^b, M.R. Islam^b, R. Saidur^{a,b,*}, N.A. Rahim^b, H. Fayaz^b

^a Department of Mechanical Engineering, University of Malaya, Faculty of Engineering, 50603 Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia ^b Centre of Research UMPEDAC, Level 4, Engineering Tower, Faculty of Engineering, University of Malaya, 50603 Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 27 October 2010 Accepted 19 January 2011

Keywords: Solar energy policy Feed in tariff Global Malaysia

ABSTRACT

To overcome the negative impacts on the environment and other problems associated with fossil fuels have forced many countries to inquire into and change to environmental friendly alternatives that are renewable to sustain the increasing energy demand. Solar energy is one of the best renewable energy sources with least negative impacts on the environment. Different countries have formulated solar energy policies to reducing dependence on fossil fuel and increasing domestic energy production by solar energy. This paper discusses a review about the different solar energy policies implemented on the different countries of the world. According to the 2010 BP Statistical Energy Survey, the world cumulative installed solar energy capacity was 22928.9 MW in 2009, a change of 46.9% compared to 2008. Also this paper discussed the existing successful solar energy policies of few selected countries. Based on literatures, it has been found that FIT, RPS and incentives are the most beneficial energy policies implemented by many countries around the world. These policies provide significant motivation and interest for the development and use of renewable energy technologies. Also the status of solar energy policy for Malaysia is investigated and compared with that of the successful countries in the world.

© 2011 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

Contents

1.	Introd	luction	.2150
	1.1.	The energy policy	2150
	1.2.	Importance of solar energy	.2150
	1.3.	Global energy consumption	.2150
	1.4.	Expected future of solar energy technology	. 2150
	1.5.	Sources of GHGs and their effects	.2150
	1.6.	Advantage of solar energy	.2151
2.	Review	w on solar energy policies for selected countries	. 2152
	2.1.	Solar energy policy in North America	.2152
		2.1.1. United States of America	. 2152
		2.1.2. Canada	. 2153

* Corresponding author at: Department of Mechanical Engineering, University of Malaya, Faculty of Engineering, 50603 Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia.

Tel.: +60 3 79674462; fax: +60 3 79675317. E-mail addresses: saidur@um.edu.my, saidur912@yahoo.com (R. Saidur).

1364-0321/\$ - see front matter © 2011 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.rser.2011.01.007

Abbreviations: AEDB, Alternate Energy Development Board; ACT, Australian Capital Territory; BP, Before Present; BOS, Balance of System; BIPV, Bbuilding integrated PV systems; CAES, compressed air energy storage; CSP, concentrating solar power; CEB, Central Electricity Board; CDIC, Chinese Development and Innovation Committee; DG, distributed generation; EEG, Erneuerbare–Energien–Gesetz; FIT, feed-in tariff; GDP, gross domestic product; GHG, green house gas; HEE, health, environmental and economic; HOEP, hourly Ontario energy price; HOMER, hybrid optimization model for electric renewable; HRD, human resource development; IRR, internal rate of return of investment; ITC, investment tax credits; ISO, international organization for standardization; IEC, international electrotechnical commission; kWh, kilowatt-hour; MBD, million barrels per day; Mtoe, million tons of oil equivalents; MPPT, maximum power point tracking; MRET, mandatory renewable energy target; NIPV, non-integrated PV systems; NFPEs, non-financial public enterprises; NREP, national renewable energy policy; NEB, National Electricity Board; NDRC, National Development and Reform Committee; OPA, Ontario Power Authority; OPP, outline perspective plan; PV, photovoltaic; PER, renewable energy plan; PR, progress ratio; PTM, Pusat Tenaga Malaysia; PJ, petajoules; PCRET, Pakistan Council of Renewable Energy TerC, production tax credit; PURPA, Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act; RE, renewable energy; RESOP, Renewable Energy Standard Offer Program; RES, renewable energy programme; SCORE, special committee on renewable portfolio standard; RAT, reference average tariff; REL, renewable energy law; SMEP, small renewable energy programme; SCORE, special committee on renewable energy; VAT, value added taxes; UKM, University Kebangsaan Malaysia; UM, University PUHT Malaysia; USM, University Sains Malaysia.

	2.2.	Solar e	nergy policy in European countries	2154
		2.2.1.	Germany	2154
		2.2.2.	Spain	2155
		2.2.3.	France	
	2.3.	Solar er	nergy policy in Asian countries	2156
		2.3.1.	China	
		2.3.2.	Pakistan	
	2.4.	Solar er	nergy policy of Australia	2158
		2.4.1.	Feed-in tariffs	
		2.4.2.	Subsidies	
		2.4.3.	Target	2158
		2.4.4.	GHGs emission reduction	
	2.5.	Solar er	nergy policy of Malaysia	2159
		2.5.1.	Energy policies and outlook	2159
		2.5.2.	Involvement of research institutions and universities	
		2.5.3.	Increase in energy research and development (R&D)	
		2.5.4.	Subsidies	
		2.5.5.	Rational for subsidy in Malaysia	2161
3.	Concl	usion		
	Ackne	owledger	nent	
	Refer	ences		2161

1. Introduction

1.1. The energy policy

Energy policy is a strategy in which government decides to address the issues of energy development along with the development of the energy industry to sustain its growth; including energy production, distribution and consumption. The attributes of energy policy may include legislation, international treaties and incentives to investment. It plays a vital role to mitigate the impacts of global warming and crisis of energy availability [1,2].

1.2. Importance of solar energy

Solar energy is one of the cleanest energy resources that does not compromise or add to the global warming. The sun radiates more energy in one second then people have used since beginning of time. Solar energy is often called "alternative energy" to fossil fuel energy sources such as oil and coal.

Availability of cheap and abundant energy with minimum environmental and ecological hazards associated with its production and use is one of the important factors for desired improvement in the quality of life of the people. The growing scarcity of fossil fuels has raised global interest in the harnessing of solar energy [3–7]. Solar power is a type of energy with great future potential-even though at present it covers merely a minor portion of global energy demands (0.05% of the total primary energy supply); at the moment PV power generates less than 1% of total electricity supply. This is due to solar power still being considered the most expensive type of renewable energies. However, in remote regions of the earth it may very well constitute today's best solution for a decentralized energy supply [8,9]. According to the 2010 BP Statistical Energy Survey, the world cumulative installed solar energy capacity was 22928.9 MW in 2009, a change of 46.9% compared to 2008 [10].

1.3. Global energy consumption

World primary energy demand is projected in the Reference Scenario to expand by almost 60% from 2002 to 2030, an average annual increase of 1.7% per year. Demand will reach 16.5 billion tons of oil equivalents (toe) compared to 10.3 billion toes in 2002 which is shown in Table 1. On the other hand, fossil fuels will continue to dominate global energy use. They will account for around 85% of the increase in world primary demand over 2002–2030. And their share in total demand will increase slightly, from 80% in 2002 to 82% in 2030. The share of renewable energy sources will remain flat, at around 4%, while that of nuclear power will drop from 7% to 5% [11].

Oil will remain the single largest fuel in the global primary energy mix, even though its share will fall marginally, from 36% in 2002 to 35% in 2030. Demand for oil is projected to grow by 1.6% per year, from 77 MBD in 2002 to 90 MBD in 2010 and 121 MBD in 2030 [11].

1.4. Expected future of solar energy technology

Solar photovoltaic technology could harness the sun's energy to provide large-scale, domestically secure, and environmentally friendly electricity. In 2005, global solar markets reached US\$ 11.8 billion, up 55% on 2004. Solar installations are expected to provide 15 GW in 2010 versus 2.7 GW in 2006. In April 2007, Photon Consulting forecast 2010 revenues from sales of solar energy equipment of US\$ 90 billion, up from US\$ 20 billion in 2006. Demand for silicon for solar cells is expected to increase from 41,000 tons in 2006 to 120,000 tons in 2010 and 400,000 tons in 2015 [12]. Table 2 shows the expected development and installation of solar photovoltaic electricity in the USA, Europe, Japan as well as worldwide until 2030.

1.5. Sources of GHGs and their effects

The most common GHG is carbon dioxide (CO_2) and two largest global sources of GHG are electricity and heat (32%) and transportation (17%). Service-sector companies' activities contribute to these sources through their electricity usage, heating, cooling and travelling. They may also contribute to other large global CO_2 emission sources such as land use change and forestry (24%) and manufacturing and construction (13%). Table 3 shows environmental impacts of the present energy system. Some degree of global warming is actually vital; otherwise this planet would be too cold to support life. However, the vast tonnage of CO_2 gas we have released into the atmosphere seems likely to upset the natural balance. Table 4 also shows world CO_2 emissions by region [14–17].

World total final consumption (Mtoe) [11].

	1971	2002	2010	2030	2002–2030 (%) ^a
Coal	617	502	516	526	0.2
Oil	1893	3041	3610	5005	1.8
Gas	604	1150	1336	1758	1.5
Electricity	377	1139	1436	2263	2.5
Heat	68	237	254	294	0.8
Biomass and waste	641	999	1101	1290	0.9
Other renewable	0	8	13	41	6.2
Total	4200	7075	8267	11, 176	1.6

^a Average annual growth rate.

Table 2

Development and installation of solar photovoltaic electricity in various countries [13].

Year	USA (MW)	Europe (MW)	Japan (MW)	Worldwide (MW)
2000	140	150	250	1000
2010	3000	3000	5000	14,000
2020	15,000	15,00	30,000	70,000
2030	25,000	30,000	72,000	140,000

Table 3

Environmental impacts of the present energy system [14].

Energy source	Inherent		Avoidable		
	Global	Local	Global	Local	
Coal	CO ₂	Mining	Acid rain	Air pollution	
Oil	CO ₂		Ocean pollution	Air pollution, local water resources	
Gas	CO ₂		Greenhouse gas due to leaking pipelines		
Hydropower		Aquatic ecosystem/competition with other water usage		Aquatic ecosystem/competition with other water usage	
Nuclear	Non-proliferation	Accidents/political stability		Radioactive waste	

Table 4

World carbon dioxide emissions by region, 1990-2025 [14].

Region	1990	2002	2010	2015	2020	2025
Mature market economics	10,465	11,877	13,080	13,745	14,392	15,183
North America	5769	6701	7674	8204	8759	9379
Western Europe	3413	3549	3674	3761	3812	3952
Mature market Asia	1284	1627	1731	1780	1822	1852
Transitional economics	4894	3124	3643	3937	4151	4386
Emerging economics	6101	9408	13,478	15,602	17,480	19,222
Asia	3890	6205	9306	10,863	12,263	13,540
Middle east	845	1361	1761	1975	2163	2352
Africa	655	854	1122	1283	1415	1524
Central and south America	711	988	1289	1280	1639	1806
Total world	21,460	24,209	30,201	33,284	36,023	38,790

1.6. Advantage of solar energy

Solar energy is obviously environmentally advantageous relative to any other energy source, and the linchpin of any serious sustainable development program. It does not deplete natural resources, does not cause CO_2 or other gaseous emission into air or generates liquid or solid waste products. Concerning sustainable development, the main direct or indirectly derived advantages of solar energy are the following [18–21]:

- No emissions of greenhouse (mainly CO₂, NO_x) or toxic gasses (SO₂, particulates);
- Reclamation of degraded land;
- Reduction of transmission lines from electricity grids;
- Improvement of quality of water resources;
- Increase of regional/national energy independence;

• Diversification and security of energy supply;

• Acceleration of rural electrification in developing countries.

As a result of concerns about climate change, increase the energy consumption rate, international agreements to reduce the GHGs emission and thinking about the availability of solar energy governments worldwide are beginning to establish national goals for the provision of electricity from renewable energy and hence try to set-up the various solar energy policies in various countries. In this paper the existing various solar policies are discussed briefly. There are many literatures that discussed mainly about the energy policies of a country. However, in this paper authors discussed and compared energy policies for 9 countries around the world. It is expected that it will be very useful for policy makers, energy producing industries, research organizations and Government for many parts of the world.

2. Review on solar energy policies for selected countries

A variety of policies like feed-in-tariff (FIT), portfolio standard (RPS), tax credits, pricing laws, production incentives, quota requirements, trading systems etc. have been developed and implemented to promote the use of renewable energy (RE) [22]. These strategies have main objective such as reducing the environmental impacts of the energy sector, reducing reliance on fossil fuels and encouraging new industrial development [23,24]. Yet the renewable portfolio standard (RPS) and the feed-in tariff (FIT) are the most popular. Though there exist a lot of debates surround their effectiveness, expecting a choice that has to be made between them. For this, it could be decided by the countries that which RE policy can be applicable in their own particular circumstances and objectives [23,25]. According to Ekins [26]"No optimal model has emerged, and probably none will do so in the contexts that is shaped by different histories and cultures".

2.1. Solar energy policy in North America

2.1.1. United States of America

In 2008 solar energy deployment increased at a record pace in the United States and throughout the world, according to industry reports. The Solar Energy Industries Association's, "2008 U.S solar Industry Year in Review", found that U.S. solar energy capacity increased by 17% in 2007, reaching the total equivalent of 8775 megawatts (MW). The Solar Energy Industry Association (SEIA) report tallies all types of solar energy, and in 2007 the United States installed 342 MW of solar photovoltaic (PV) electric power, 139 Thermal megawatts (MWTh) of silar water heating, 762 MWTh of pool heating, and 21 MWTh of solar space heating and cooling [27]. All renewable resources (solar, wind, geothermal, hydroelectric, biomass, and waste) provide 12% of the nation's electricity supply as of 2010. The DoE (Department of Energy) has established the goal of generating 10-15% of the nation's energy from solar sources by 2030 [28]. Solar power's contribution could grow upto 10% of the nation's power needs by 2025. The report, prepared by research and publishing firm Clean Edge and the nonprofit Co-op America, projects nearly 2% of the nation's electricity coming from concentrating solar power systems, while solar photovoltaic systems will provide more than 8% of the nation's electricity. Those figures correlate to nearly 50,000 MW of solar photovoltaic systems and more than 6600 MW of concentrating solar power [29].

2.1.1.1. Renewable portfolio standard. United States of America has adopted RPS mechanism in its 28 states; the maximum production energy is required by RPS from renewable energy such as solar, wind, geothermal and biomass. The majority of policy objectives aim to facilitate the diversification of electricity generation mixes, reduce state reliance on fossil fuels, increase renewable energy deployment, reduce carbon emissions, or various combinations thereof [30,31]. The majority of states with RPS policies allow utilities to exchange renewable energy certificates or renewable energy credits (RECs), to help utilities comply with their RE obligations.

Three assumptions were made about RPS policy program implementation. First, an RPS policy is only considered operational according to the effective date of policy implementation, not the adoption date. Second, any RPS policy that became effective in either November or December is not coded as effective until the following fiscal year. For instance, if a state effectively begins a RPS program in November 2003, the value of their RPS variable equals zero from 1998 to 2003, and one thereafter. Third, they do not code any voluntary or "goal" based RPS policies as a mandated standard.

They have to carefully assess the solar resource under worst conditions for renewable energy to totally meet its full potential in the US. Since, having added storage capacity in the form of CAES and thermal storage ensures that solar electricity production on the lowest radiation day, combined with the electricity production from the other renewable energy power plants, is sufficient to meet winter peak day load in 2100. To meet this hypothetical peak load, the solar power plant capacity is increased to the following: 4.72 TW of CAES–PV plants connected to 10.16 TW of supporting PV plants, 4.11 TW of CSP, and1.26 TW of distributed PV [32,33].

2.1.1.2. The formation incentives. It was first adopted as the Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act or PURPA in 1978. Like Denmark and many other developed nations, the U.S. crafted national policies to support energy alternatives and conservation in response to the rising cost of fossil energies throughout the 1970s. PURPA required utilities to purchase renewable electricity from qualified independent generators over long-term contracts. Unlike today's feed-in tariffs, which guarantee a premium for the renewable electricity delivered to the grid, PURPA payments were based upon the avoided cost of generating electricity from conventional sources. Approximately 12,000 MW was installed around the U.S. under PURPA from its implementation in 1981 until 1990. But the substantial drop in the price of oil and natural gas in the 1990s made these payments based on avoided cost too low for renewable energy projects to compete. Therefore, PURPA has resulted in only marginal amounts of renewable energy development since the early 1990s.

It was also in 1978 that the first investment tax credits (ITC) was established for renewable energy technologies. The Energy Tax Act of 1978 created residential tax credits for 30% of the first \$2000 invested in a solar or wind system and 20% of the next \$8000 invested; business tax credits for 15% of investment in a solar, wind and geothermal system; and an excise tax exemption for gasohol, which was later turned into a tax credit for ethanol. Tax credits had been available for the oil and natural gas industries but not for renewable energy, before this piece of legislation.

Over the last three decades, the renewable energy tax credits have undergone many changes, largely because of the shifting political climate in Washington, DC. In 1985, Congress was encouraged by the Reagan Administration to allow the residential solar and wind investment tax credits to expire for the first time.

2.1.1.3. Production tax credit. In 1992, a production tax credit (PTC) of 1.5 cent/kilowatt-hour (kWh) of electricity was created for largescale wind projects. This tax credit was created partly in response to fraudulent developers who were installing turbines that did not function and taking advantage of the energy and investment tax credits, which were based on up-front capital costs [34]. The business ITC for solar was reduced to 10% from 1986 to 1988. The residential and business ITCs were raised to 30% and extended for 3 years in 2005, resulting in a doubling of installed PV capacity in the U.S. The 2007–2008 political seasons capped off the tumultuous 30-year ride for these tax credits. Congress finally passed a taxextenders bill in October as part of a financial bail-out package for struggling Wall Street banks after a 2-year political stand-off over extending the credits before their expiration at the end of 2008. Today, the solar industry has an 8-year extension of the ITC. When looking at the brief history of renewable energy incentives in the U.S., it seems the only thing consistent about the tax credits has been in consistency.

This all-too-familiar issue has fuelled the debate over the effectiveness of relying on unstable short-term tax credits that are easily impacted by politics to incentivize renewable energy. Part of that debate revolves around the inequitable nature of the tax credits [35]. 2.1.1.4. Target. Millions of Americans are enjoying the benefits of owning a solar hot water system or solar-electric. There were 83,000 solar-thermal and solar-electric systems installed around the U.S in 2007 [50]. Although state solar programs have played a key role in driving this growth, the 30% federal ITC has been the most important component. In recent report on the economic impact of the ITC, 8-year extension of the residential and business credits could result in over 6000 MW of annual solar PV and solar thermal installations by 2016. If Congress had failed to extend the ITC in 2008, Navigant projected that annual installations would have fallen to about 1500 MW by 2016.

2.1.2. Canada

Canada produces about 6% of global energy supplies and is the 5th largest producer of energy in the world [36]. The energy sector is an important part of Canada's economy in terms of investment, trade, income generation and employment. It produces of total energy (all sources) (397.5 megatons of oil equivalent (16,640 PJ). It is also the 8th largest consumer (269 megatons of oil equivalent (11,300 PJ)) [21,37].

Since the 1970s, Canada has formulated various strategic measures to accelerate the development of energy efficiency systems and renewable energy technologies [38] and has made significant progress. From 1990 to 2003, Canada's energy efficiency improved by an estimated 13%, or 883.3 petajoules (PJ), saving Canadians almost \$13.4 billion in 2003 alone and reducing annual greenhouse gas emissions by 52.3 megatons [38].

2.1.2.1. Government incentives for photovoltaic. Government has an important role to play in reducing GHG emission trends. By using careful policy measures, government has the means to increase the uptake of PV, thereby spurring associated innovation and increasing economic competitiveness through economies of scale. By increasing reliance on distributed sources of renewable energy, particularly roof-mounted PV, governments of any size possess the power to reduce their regions' environmental impact through a reduction in GHG emissions from carbon use. Overall it can be seen that there are many reasons for which government has an interest in the expansion of distributed generation of renewable energy such as roof-mounted PV in their regions [39].

2.1.2.2. Feed-in tariffs. For renewable technologies, feed-in tariffs (FITs) have proven to be the most effective government incentive program. In fact, half of the world's PV installations are due to FITs [40]. FITs for PV are being utilized around the globe: in early 2009, 45 countries and 18 states/provinces/territories of Canada had FITs. Ontario's progressive FIT is predicted to increase the uptake of PV across the province; in particular, it will encourage rooftop PV deployment as a result of its sliding-scale pricing structure. The maximum potential if solar PV is deployed on every appropriate rooftop in the region, however, remains unknown because data concerning roof area in most regions simply does not exist. Understanding the rooftop solar PV potential is critical for utility planning, accommodating grid capacity, deploying financing schemes and formulating future adaptive policies.

Sustainable and renewable energy technologies (RETs) such as solar photovoltaic (PV) energy conversion are a solution to satisfying society's energy demands. As it is becoming clearer that energy policy needs to be informed by life cycle carbon emissions [41], many of the world's governments have produced policies intended to procure and improve the cost-effectiveness of RET projects by offering financial incentives (programs).

Ontario has made notable efforts towards expanding its RET sector. Although the 2009 and 2010 Federal budgets clearly indicate that the Canadian federal government is not directly investing or generating policy to support financial incentives for PV, it is providing funding for sustainable energy infrastructure to the provinces. In 2009, the Ontario Power Authority (OPA) launched the FIT program supported by the Green Energy and Green Economy Act 2009 [42] to procure RETs with small scale solar PVs receiving the highest tariff rate of 80.2 ¢/kWh [43,44]. In 2010, the Ontario government signed a \$7 billion agreement between Samsung C&T Corporation and the Korea Power Electric Corporation (KPEC) which includes both solar PV and wind manufacturing facilities. Thus, the Ontario government is actively pursuing agreements with RET companies to stimulate manufacturing in Ontario.

The FIT initiative able to spark growth of the Ontario PV industry; the current subsidy structure does not guarantee grid parity and may lose many benefits associated with large-scale PV manufactured for Canada. While governments continue to prepare and establish energy policy to incentivize the growth of RETs, it is important to know that benefits arising from these initiatives are maximized for the society and the environment. The most aggressive growth has been seen in the thin-film PV production, which grew by 123% in 2008 to reach 0.89 GW.

In Ontario, Canada government has revenue streams for a large scale thin-film PV manufacturing plant. They estimated the revenue streams for the (i) taxation, (ii) sales of panels in Ontario, (iii) carbon offsets and (iv) saved health, environmental and economic costs associated with offsetting coal-fired energy generation for every year. Several assumptions were made to simplify the analysis and are justified appropriately. To account for variability and uncertainty that could occur with certain input values, a single variable sensitivity analysis was done to gain the effect of changes in major variables. It assumed that the market clear the entire 1 GW of panels produced each year in Ontario alone, excluding the effect of exports. Ontario has more than 30 GW of viable solar area potential on rooftops, and over 90 GW potential for ground based solar farms on marginal land in south-eastern Ontario alone making this a feasible assumption. Further analysis could consider more detailed market research in conjunction with multiple plant deployments. Currently, Ontario produces 28 TWh/year of energy from coal [45]. One GW of solar PVs functioning for an average of 3 'peak sun hours' per day for a year would produce1,095,750 MWh (~1.1 TWh) in Ontario. Currently, more than 25 years of cumulative deployment of 1 GW of PVs would be required to replace electricity production by coal plants. This means that greater deployment rates are necessary to replace coal and the cumulative market absorption of 1 GW per year of PV panels for 20 years. It is also clear that to eliminate all coal in the next 5 years in Ontario there needs to be aggressive investment in RETs [46].

Six general scenarios were considered for government investment in solar thin-film manufacturing as shown in Table 5. The options for investment were not limited to those, and it is possible for combinations or variations of those scenarios to be used as considered appropriate. The total cost of a 1 GW fabrication is \$2.4 billion. The different scenarios consider ways in which the Ontario and Federal governments can invest in the 1 GW thin-film PV facilities.

Scenarios 1b, 1c and 5a are not desirable from a government stand point limited to an 8% internal rate of return of investment (IRR). In Scenario 5b, no loan default means the government invests nothing, but still has returns from the economic activity. In Scenario 6, the tax holiday has little investment or loss for the government, but again has a negligible impact on the capital required for the project from the company perspective. Scenario 3b is better than 3a as it helps the company more, with both governments easily able to recover the investment though economic activity. Scenario 1a, although aggressive, shows that it is possible for the government to give away the project while gaining a high return. Scenario 2 is more acceptable politically and commercially, but does not help the company decrease its upfront investment, though it reduces the

Table 5 Summary of the result for the six scenarios [47].

	Scenario 1		Scenario 2	Scenario 3		Scenario 4	Scenario 5		Scenario 6	
	1a Equal Fed + Prov	1b Prov only	1c Fed only	2 Equal Fed + Prov	3a 15% Prov	3b 15% Prov +15% Fed	4 Fed + Prov	5a Loan default 5 th yr	5b No loan default	6 Fed +Prov
Prov. payback period (yr) IRR (%) years	6.40	11.38	N/A	2.32	2.96	2.96	9.24	11.38	N/A	N/A
5	-8%	-23%	N/A	18%	28%	28%	-19%	-	N/A	N/A
10	10%	-2%	N/A	26%	40%	40%	2%	-4%	N/A	N/A
15	14%	4%	N/A	28%	41%	41%	7%	5%	N/A	N/A
20	15%	6%	N/A	28%	41%	41%	9%	8%	N/A	N/A
Fed. Payback period (yr) IRR (%) Years	5.40	N/A	9.90	1.93	N/A	2.28	5.42	9.90	N/A	N/A
5	-3%	N/A	-20%	23%	N/A	41%	-3%	-	N/A	N/A
10	14%	N/A	0%	31%	N/A	50%	14%	0%	N/A	N/A
15	17%	N/A	6%	32%	N/A	51%	17%	8%	N/A	N/A
20	18%	N/A	8%	33%	N/A	51%	18%	11%	N/A	N/A

lead time towards regaining revenue through sales. Lastly, Scenario 4, where the government publicly owns the project, even though it has a lot lower returns due to the fact that the provincial government needs to fund the operating costs as well and is giving the panels away at cost, it is still able to see reasonable returns and may even get assistance from the federal government.

As the scenarios where the governments are not making direct financial investments in the plant the IRR cannot be calculated, but it is instructive to consider the cash flows in those scenarios compared to the more traditional 'investment' scenarios. It has been noted that the change in cash flow for Scenario 2 is where the company pays the government for the plant and the change in Scenario 5a shows a company defaulting on the loan guarantee such that the government has to bear the burden.

2.1.2.3. Subsidies. Government of Canada is improving and adapting the manufacturing and processing sector with new polices for taxation; energy; trade; labor; intellectual property rights protection; regulations; infrastructure and research, development and commercialization to enhance the foundation of sustainable long term economic growth. Ontario offers a skilled and diverse workforce, a socialized healthcare system, government commitment to innovation and economic growth, internationally competitive wage and tax rates and globally competitive labor costs and benefits [47]. The proven technology of thin-film PV combined with the financial and manufacturing stability of Ontario, Canada; augur well for government investment in PV manufacturing. The choice of entering this market is the consideration between creating domestic economic activity and subsidizing economic activity in other countries via imports as the FIT will stimulate demand.

The economic benefits were quantified for various levels of support of the PV manufacturing plant in Ontario from simple loan guarantees and tax holidays to more aggressive 100% subsidies. The results showed that it is in the financial best interest of both the Ontario and Canadian federal governments to implement aggressive policy to support PV manufacturing. Such policy would provide substantial economic, environmental and social benefits [48].

2.2. Solar energy policy in European countries

2.2.1. Germany

Germany is the world market leader for solar PV systems installation with an estimated cumulative installed capacity of 3.8 GW at the end of 2007 [49]. BMU [50] states about 14% of German electricity was generated from renewable sources at the end of 2007. However, solar PV has still a very small share of about 4% of total electricity generated from renewable sources. Other technologies have taken place on top of it with their share from wind around 45%, bio-energy around 27%, and hydropower around 24%. Out of all solar PV systems installed in Germany so far, about 99% are connected to the grids and only 1% is off grid type [51].

The economic analysis showed that grid connected PV systems is still not economically feasible in Germany under the boundary conditions used in this study. But they would make profit if systems with longer life time of up to 40 years are available. Even the calculations carried out considering FIT schemes show that PV systems with shorter system life time (e.g. 25 years) are not economically feasible. The breakeven analysis show that the systems would have been at breakeven as of today if the module price was as low as $0.72 \in Wp$ or the base year electricity price was as high as $0.29 \in /kWh$. In this year the module price will be around $1.52 \in /Wp$ and the base year wholesale electricity price is projected to be around $0.13 \in /kWh$. It has been calculated that the learning investment for PV systems between year 2009 and breakeven year 2021 will be around 29.4 billion Euros. This loss will be covered by the installations after this year and a win point is expected to occur in 2032-2033 [51].

2.2.1.1. Feed-in tariffs. The document establishes the FITs' mechanism in the country with a contract duration time of 20 years and a constant remuneration for the produced energy. Different values of FITs are established for the different types and the different rated powers of the generation system.

In order to stimulate a stronger price reduction, an amendment of the Erneuerbare–Energien–Gesetz (EEG) was decided in late 2008. A digression rate of FITs' values for new PV systems was decided [52]. Table 6 summarizes the FITs' values and digression rates for 2009, 2010 and 2011 in Germany.

Furthermore, the digression rate was adapted to the market growth. If the growth of the PV market (new installations) in a year is higher or lower than the defined growth corridor, the digression rate will be increased or decreased by 1% for the next year. For 2009 the corridor was set between 1000 and 1500 MW, as shown in Table 7.

The rates were guaranteed for an operating period of 20 years. For small systems (<30 kW) installed in 2009 the producers have the possibility to auto-consume the electricity they produce. In this case, they receive a premium FIT of $0.2501 \in$ /kWh for 2009 (instead of 0.4301) for the self-consumed PV electricity. If one includes the savings on electricity delivery costs (approximately $0.22 \in$ /kWh [54], this way of operating the PV system may become attractive as every kW PV power is worth $0.47 \in$ /kWh.

FITs' values and digression rate for electricity generated from PV systems in Germany [53].

FIT	Rooftop								Ground-moun installations	ited
	\leq 30 kW		W >30 kW >10		>100 kW	>100 kW >1000 kW			All sizes	
	Digression rate (%)	€/kWh	Digression rate (%)	€/kWh	Digression rate (%)	€/kWh	Digression rate (%)	€/kWh	Digression rate (%)	€/kWh
2009	8	0.4301	8	0.4091	10	0.3958	25	0.33	10	0.3194
2010	8	0.3957	8	0.3768	10	0.3562	10	0.2970	10	0.2875
2011	9	0.3601	9	0.3425	9	0.3242	9	0.2703	9	0.2616

Table 7

Upper and lower limits of the growth corridor of the PV market from 2009 to 2011 [53].

Growth corridor	Digression	2009	2010	2011
Upper limit in MWp	Above: +1%	1500	1700	1900
Lower limit in MWp	Below: -1%	1000	1100	1200

2.2.1.2. Incentives. Additional supports are beneficial in credit terms and tax incentives. They depend on whether the PV installations are done privately or by a commercial investor. Commercial systems are VAT (value-added taxes) exempt (VAT is 19% in Germany). Furthermore, investment grants exist in different German regions.

2.2.2. Spain

Solar energy is likely to play a key role in the future energy scene and Spain will most likely become one of the leading countries in terms of its implementation, expertise and development of new technologies. In Spain 2008 has been a very critical year due to the fact that a new regulatory framework has been established by the government, in order to introduce new rules, to rationalize the extraordinary increase of the PV market that the previous framework created, due to the very favorable FIT [53].

In Spain until September 2008, the legal framework for RES support was the Real Decreto (Royal Decree) 436/2004. This support system was based on the possibility of the producer to choose whether to sell the produced electricity with a fixed tariff (expressed as a percentage of the reference average tariff (RAT)) or whether to sell it in the free market taking favor of the sales price. FITs were supplied for an undefined number of years with a reduction after 25 years.

2.2.2.1. Feed-in tariffs. FITs for electricity generated from PV systems in Spain, according to the Real Decreto 436/2004, are represented in Table 8.

Solar PV has been deployed in so-called "solar farms." This implies very large-scale installations, in many cases between 10 and 30 MW, including tracking systems in many cases. The new regulatory framework established in the Royal Decree 1578/2008, implies changes in two main lines. On one hand, there is a reduction of the FITs' value to the order of 30% with better values for PV installation in roofs and facades. On the other hand, and in order to control the impact of the FITs in the national economic situation, a

Table 8

FITs for electricity generated from PV systems in Spain according to the Real Decreto 436/04 [53].

PV systems	
Kind of installation	FIT (€/kWh)
Rated power \leq 100 kWp-first 25years	575% of RAT
Rated power > 100 kWp—first 25years	460% of RAT
Rated power \leq 100 kWp—following years	300% of RAT
Rated power over 100 kWp—following years	240% of RAT

quota of 500 MW in 2009 and similarly for the next three years has been established. This will imply a strong reduction in the Spanish market, compared to the extraordinary increase of 2008. New FITs' value for PV systems in Spain is outlined in Table 9. Tariffs and caps are adjusted quarterly according to the demand in previous quarters, as explained in Table 6. Additional support applied to PV systems is tax incentives. Law 35/2006 establishes a tax rebate of 6% (2008), 4% (2009) and 2% (2010) from the annual benefits of the PV system [53].

The annual digression rate is capped at 10%. Annual caps are adjusted in inverse proportion to digression.

2.2.2.2. Target. In 2007, the target that the national renewable energy plan had established for the year 2010 was surpassed. The target for 2010 was 400 MW and at the end of 2007 the installed capacity was 680 MW. A limit date of 30 September 2008 was established to include projects in the old FIT scheme. This means that the projects on line after that date will be under a new and quite less favorable FIT system. This situation has highlighted the fact that in 2008 the market in Spain was the biggest worldwide and the country finished 2008 with an installed capacity of over 3500 MW, of which 2700 MW has been installed in that year.

The recently published Spanish Renewable Energy Plan 2005–2010 which states that solar thermal installed capacity by 2010 should reach 500MW. The current portfolio of projects under development as well as the solar thermal power plants under construction already exceeds the PER (renewable energy plan) goal. In order to evaluate the socio-economic impacts that would be generated when accomplishing the PER's solar thermal installed capacity objective, the increase in the demand of goods and services as well as the employment generated have been quantified [55,56].

2.2.3. France

Globally, France stands at the fifth place for the production of PV electric energy producer. In 2009, the French electricity giant EDF announced that it will build the country's largest solar manufactur-

Table 9

Adjustment of tariffs and caps according to the demand in previous quarter [53].

Percentage of the CAP referred to the previous quarter CAP	Adjustment
≥75%	Rates decrease by a maximum of 2.5%, and
≤50%	Rates increase by a maximum of 2.5%, and
50–75%	Incentive levels and caps remain the same

ing plant with an initial annual capacity of more than 100 Megawatt Peak (MWp). At the end of last year, France pledged to multiply its solar power use by 400 in the coming 12 years. This is part of a larger plan to double the share of energy from renewable to 23% by 2020 to meet its EU obligations and to compete with Germany which is regarded as the giant in EU countries [57,58].

2.2.3.1. Feed-in tariffs (FIT). FIT is one of the main measures adopted for PV in France. This mechanism has been issued in July 2006. It involves the obligation on the part of a utility to purchase electricity generated by renewable energy producers in its service area paying a tariff determined by Public authorities and guaranteed for a specific time period. A FIT's value represents the full price received by an independent producer for any kWh of electric energy produced by a RES-based system, including a premium above or additional to the market price, but excluding tax rebates or other production subsidies paid by the government. FITs have been the primary mechanism used for supporting RES development in both Europe and the USA. At present, they are being applied in 20 EU member countries.

In France, the legal framework for this measure is the Ministry of Industry. FITs are composed from a basic tariff, for non-integrated PV systems (NIPV) and a bonus in the case of building integrated PV systems (BIPV). Table 10 summarizes the FITs' values for PV installations in 2009.

These tariffs will remain in effect until 2012 when they will be revised as part of the normal review process. The PV cumulative installed capacity is expected to increase from 1100 MW in 2012 to 5400 MW in 2020. In 2008, 105 MW were installed, but only 46 MW were connected to the grid due to long administrative procedures [58].

2.2.3.2. Incentive. There are some other additional supports. For instance, (green loans) and tax incentives are beneficial in credit terms. For PV systems <3 kWp the government grants a tax credit of 50% on material costs at the main residence, (maximum \in 8000 for singles and \in 16,000 for couples, valid until the end of 2012). For PV systems >3 kWp, tax credit is not cumulative with FIT. Other financial incentives are a reduced VAT of 5.5% (if the equipped host building is more than two years old) and accelerated investment depreciation for companies.

2.3. Solar energy policy in Asian countries

2.3.1. China

China has had double-digit rates of economic growth for much of the past two decades. This growth has had huge implications for energy consumption and environmental impact [59]. One of the environmental problems associated with energy consumption is carbon emissions. Though, China's carbon emissions are low on a per capita basis, China is already ranked the world's second largest producer of carbon emission, behind only America [60,61]. It is reported that 75 percent of China's pollution is due to the burning of Coal as a source of primary energy and this accounts for the dominant share of China's total consumption. Though this share has declined recently, it is still too high relative to other countries [62]. With the rapid rise of the energy price, the application of solar energy is accelerating, and the great environmental and economic benefits have been brought by using the PV. Some policies were formulated in China by the central government and operated in the whole nation. Hundreds of manufactories have produced millions of PV equipments in the last 5 years [63].

The potential of solar energy in china is very high. Recently, it has been found that the special considerations on solar power have effectively decreased the cost of PV power generation. For instance, in 2007, electricity tariff from PV generation was 4 Yuan (US Cent 58.9)/kWh. In 2008, Sun tech Power Co., Ltd, the biggest Chinese solar cell producers, declared that it can reduce the PV power price to 1 Yuan (US\$ 0.15)/kWh by 2012. Moreover, in 2009 the PV concession demonstration project has propelled the PV generation to reduce to 0.69 Yuan (US\$ Cent 0.1)/kWh. The continuous pressure for carbon reduction has tempted China to determine its future energy policies. It is optimism that PV installed capacity will be rapid growth with the solar energy supportive policies [64].

2.3.1.1. Renewable energy law. In 2005, the National People's Congress has passed The Renewable Energy Law [55]. This law has marked a new stage of renewable energy development program in China. Since the introduction of REL, a number of supporting regulations and guide-lines have been put into place to implement it.

The NDRC (National Development and Reform Committee) published "Guidelines for Using the Public Fund for Renewable Energy Development in 2006." These guidelines list three priorities. One is support for renewable electricity generation (including wind, solar, and ocean). The other two priorities are research on energy sources able to replace oil, and support for the use of renewable energy by the heating- and-cooling systems of buildings. They decided that the public fund can be used in two forms. First, it can be issued as a grant. Recipients of such grants use the funds for renewable energy research and development. Second, it can be used to subsidize loan interest. Eligible renewable projects may obtain public funds to pay part of its loan interest.

Chinese government formulates a series of policies and regulations to encourage renewable energy utilization. These policies include: (I) all PV electric power should be purchased by Power Company, and which should provide enough grid-connect service. (II) The electrovalence is established more than conventional price in order to encourage the development of solar energy, the benefits of investor should be ensured. (III) The central government gives some allowances to the renewable resources industry. (IV) The central government encourages the renewable resources DG (distributed generation) in order to improve the electric power serves of no electric power supply region, and the early investment and medium-term maintenance are afforded by central government. (V) Although the end user uses the electric power from PV generation, but the electrovalence of end user is same compared with the end user who uses the conventional electric power? As mentioned above, the central government of China regards the development of PV in order to improve the unreasonable energy structure.

In order to improve the inopportune energy structure and sustainable development the Chinese central government has established some policies and laws, in this regard the following measures were especially recommended:

(i) The applications of solar energy are promoted by the e policy of central government and local governments, the allowance of government is important to increase the competitive power of PV production. And the Chinese central and local government should increase the research fund of PV to grasp the pivotal technology, such as circuit topology and MPPT (maximum power point tracking) control method and grid-connect. Moreover, the tax should be reduction or exemption by government, which will motivate the enthusiasm of entrepreneurs, and which will increase the PV market through government policy initiatives. The advantage of investors should be ensured by government policies. Certainly, the government fund should be launched in the vast power supply project in order to improve the energy structure in the foreseeable future. For example the large desert grid-connect power plant must be established. The ordinary investor and corporation cannot supply the vast fund

FITs in 2009 for electricity generated from PV systems in France [58].

2009	Continental France		Overseas regions and Corsica
FIT Granting period Roof top and ground mounted BIPV Industrial/commercial buildings application (new tariff)	0.32823€/kWh	20 years 0.60176 €/kWh 0.45 €/kWh	0.43764€/kWh
Other information	Tariff annually revised on inflation for new and existing FIT contracts		

in the desert grid-connect power plant domain. The devotion of government is obligatory.

- (ii) Abundant fund and personnel should be launched into the interrelated research of PV, and the universities and graduate schools should be encouraged to research in solar energy. The cooperation between corporation and university should be enhanced in order to improve the research level. The student is trained by universities in order to supply enough persons with ability to cooperation. Certainly, international cooperation should be encouraged to improve the domestic technology by central government and local governments.
- (iii) The PV industry chain should be established in order to enhance the economy benefit of Chinese PV industry. Especially, the lack of silicon material and pivotal technology should be settled in future. The PV market should be enlarged in order to digest large numbers of PV product. The attestation and detect organization lacks the contact with the international organization, and the criterion of whole industry should be established.

In the future, central government of china should recognize the pertinence of solar energy utilization, prioritize it accordingly and increase investment [20]. Meanwhile, the local government should develop a medium and long-term plan of solar energy utilization, especially focused on systems operation and maintenance.

The high cost of PV power generation is the biggest barrier. Energy policy supports are necessary to reduce the cost of PV power generation in order to enable the solar power generation to advance on a large scale. As the good energy policies can effectively decrease the cost of power generation. China needs the substantial program as well as the policy to build environments that encourage the solar energy, so as to advance its rich solar energy resource and to use it's the great production capacity [64].

2.3.2. Pakistan

In Pakistan, potential for almost all types of renewable energies exist such as solar (PV and thermal), wind, biogas, hydro, biomass/waste, geothermal, tidal etc. [66].

Exploitation of these resources can enhance diversity in Pakistani energy supply market, secure long-term sustainable energy supplies, cut down import dependency and also reduce atmospheric emissions [67].

Therefore, the conditions to harness solar energy are not only excellent but also sustainable. Although in addition to other partly working departments, two fully fledged departments, PCRET and AEDB are dedicated to the acceleration of renewable energy technologies [57] development. Yet, the reported cumulative numbers of dissemination of most of the RETs are very low, particularly harnessing solar energy for agricultural applications [68].

2.3.2.1. Alternative energy development board. Pakistan has average potential of solar global insolation $5-7 \, kWh/m^2/day$, over more

than 95% of its area with persistence factor of 85% [66]. A daily average of global irradiation falling on horizontal surface is about $200-250 \text{ W/m}^2$. It is approximately $6840-8280 \text{ MJ/m}^2$ in a year. In Pakistan, Baluchistan, Sindh and Punjab provinces are affluent in solar energy [69]. The Government of Pakistan had 18 PV systems with a composite output of 440 kW installed in various parts of the country in 1990s. Due to lack of technical knowledge about operation and maintenance, these systems were no longer in operation. Under such conditions PCRET (Pakistan Council of Renewable Energy Technologies) started ensuring development and sustainability of solar and other renewable energy projects in the country. AEDB (Alternative Energy Development Board) joined such efforts in 2003. But unfortunately both of governmental organizations are so weak in financial and technical manpower resources to imagine any breakthrough in near future. More than 20 manufacturers, suppliers, etc. in private sector are active in solar energy business in the country. AEDB electrified approximately 3000 households with total PV power generation of 200 kW in districts of Rawalpindi (Punjab), Tharparkar (Sindh), Turbat/Kalat (Balochistan), Kohat (NWFP), and D.G. Khanetc, while providing 80W panel with lighting system to each household. PCRET electrified more than 500 schools, mosques, houses through PV power with total generation capacity of more than 80 kW. In private sector, the PV installations in the country are approximately in the range of 500 kW. In solar thermal side, solar cookers (box and concentrated type), solar dryers/desalination units, solar water heaters, etc. have been designed, developed and are in limited use but their contribution in energy provision is negligibly small. So the total installation appears to be much less than 1000 kW in PV and 10,000 kW solar thermal units in the country. Main constraints to widespread utilization of solar PV technologies are

- High initial cost of PV system
- Inadequate renewable energy policy (in fact the government has not properly realized the need of RET)
- Unawareness in local communities
- Inadequate availability of technical knowledge.

In National Renewable Energy Policy (NREP), announced in 2002, besides other policy matters, the following targets were set by the committee working on it [68].

- 1. Renewable energy resources will acquire 3% share in primary commercial energy supply by 2010.
- 2. Every year 2% of the annual development budget will be allocated for the development of renewable technologies in the country.
- 3. All localities anticipated to be connected with national grid in next 30 years are to be reserved for renewable energy source.

In future PV stand alone micro projects are being planned in the country instead of initiating any mega/macro PV project on commercial scale to overcome the energy crisis of the country through available solar resource.

2.3.2.2. Suggestions. Following suggestions are given for development, dissemination and better and efficient use of renewable energy technologies in the country [70]:

- Being enriched of nature gifted renewable energy resources; Pakistan must generate 10% of its energy demand through renewable energy technologies at least by 2014. To achieve such objectives, Government of Pakistan must have to formulate such laws and policies which also encourage private investors (local and foreign) to invest for the establishment of power/energy generating units. Tax rebate and financial leasing through banks or institutions must have to be opted as part of national renewable energy policies.
- RET large and commercial scale projects have not yet been initiated in spite of the fact that government institutions are working in renewable energy fields for the last more than two decades. Such projects remained in documents with planning wings but implementation is still not seen. Low powered generating units cannot meet energy demands of 160 million people, 95% of whom are not in position to afford cost of even micro/mini systems. So commercial and grid connected RET projects are suggested to start with immediate effect.
- Quality of installation and technology used must be improved. ISO/IEC (International organization for standard-ization/International electrotechnical commission) international standards must be followed for designing and erection of systems. Security standards are being ignored as no. of casualties especially of children have been reported. So adoption and implementation of international standards is suggested.
- Honesty and dedication to national interests is being superceded by personal benefits of the responsible authorities which must be countered through effective control and monitoring measures at government level. This is one of the main hurdles for dissemination of technology in the country. Mere demand of finances and release of funds for RET projects is insufficient to bring technological revolution. So formulation of effective monitoring and evaluation system at government level is suggested.
- Human resource development (HRD) in the field of renewable energy technologies must be emphasized. Such objectives can be achieved through introduction of RET courses at university level for graduation/post graduation purposes and also provision of attractive salary package to RET scientists and engineers. So far such incentives have not been taken at government level in spite of the fact that its importance was realized two/three decades before.
- Manufacturing of RET plants must be initiated in the country through transfer of technology from advanced countries. Apparently there is no ban on transfer of such technologies at international level but it is just a lack of planning, co-ordination and collaboration with other countries at government level. So transfer of RET technologies must be done on top priority.

Energy efficient, low cost and reliable systems are introduced in the country. Government department must have quality control checks through certification process. At present, such practice is not being exercised, hence causing damage to the reputation and use of RET products in the country. So establishment of certification labs for RET products at government level is suggested.

2.4. Solar energy policy of Australia

The renewable energy target announced in August 2009 builds on the mandatory renewable energy target [71] program of 2001 which aimed to encourage 9500 GWh of electricity generation from renewable energy sources by 2010 [57,72]. There is an estimated 115 MW of installed photovoltaic (PV) power in Australia (July 2009), contributing an estimated 0.1–0.2% of total electricity production despite the hot, dry, and sunny climate that would make it ideal for utilization. This unreached grid parity is mainly due to the higher cost per kW than other power sources because of the cost of solar panels. To assist renewable energy commercialization in Australia feed-in-tariffs and mandatory renewable energy targets are designed [73].

2.4.1. Feed-in tariffs

In Australia, several states and territories have investigated FITs, although at this time only Queensland and South Australia have existing schemes [74,75]. Queensland's Solar Bonus Scheme pays small electricity customers (defined as customers that consume less than100 MWh yr⁻¹) AU\$ 0.44 kWh⁻¹ [76] from photovoltaic systems less than10 kVA for single phase and 30 kVA for 3 phase systems until 2028 [77]. South Australia has an identical scheme although the small electricity customer must consume less than 160 MWhyr⁻¹. The Victorian Government will introduce a premium FITs in 2009 that will pay AU\$0.60 kWh⁻¹ [76] for PV systems that are no larger than 2 kW. The Australian Capital Territory [78] has passed FITs legislation, which is expected to be implemented by the end of 2008. The ACT scheme pays 3.88 times the domestic electricity price for photovoltaic systems that are equal to or less than10 kVA, 3.104 times for systems greater than 10 kVA up to 30 kVA, and 2.91 times for systems larger than 30 kVA [79]. WA (Western Australia) has no FITs to date, although the newly elected government has indicated in-principal support for a WA FITs scheme [74].

2.4.2. Subsidies

Solar PV technology is still 3–4 times the cost of gas-fired electricity [80]. Consequently, despite significant government support programs, recent projections estimate solar PV growing at an annual rate of only 15 MW (medium case) up to 2020 [81]. Utility scale solar thermal technology is also at a developmental stage, albeit closer to commercialization with a 10 MW demonstration plant planned in Queensland for 2010. As a stand-alone technology, large-scale solar thermal remains an expensive proposition thereby limiting commercial diffusion to subsidized programs such as the Solar Flagships program which earmarks AU\$1.6 billion over 6-years to support construction and demonstration of large-scale solar power stations, with an ultimate target of 1000 MW [82].

2.4.3. Target

Australia is at the cross-roads in terms of how to meet its future energy requirements in an increasingly 'carbon-constrained' multilateral policy environment [83]. At current levels of generation, a shortfall in available electricity is expected within the decade [84]. Federal policy is beginning to change with the publication of the Garnaut report and Carbon Pollution Reduction Scheme White Paper, announcement of an Emissions Trading Scheme to commence in 2010 and announcement of a national mandatory renewable energy target of 20% share of electricity supply in Australia by 2020 [85].

2.4.4. GHGs emission reduction

Australia has one of the highest per-capita greenhouse gas emissions levels in the industrialized world [86]. In part, this is due to its large domestic reserves of coal, which have kept electricity prices low and attracted energy-intensive industry. Currently, coal-fired power provides more than 75% of domestic electricity generation [87]. However, in recent years concerns over climate change have prompted Australian policymakers to seek mechanisms to increase

Country	Principle support (FIT/RPS)	Investment support (e.g. subsidies)	Financing/public loan	Target implementation	Legislation (e.g. GHGs emission)	R&D support	Strength (highlight)
USA	RPS	Yes	Yes	Yes (25% of supply, 2025)	Yes (25%, 2025)	Yes	Investment and production tax credit
Canada	FIT	Yes	Yes	Yes (12 GW, 2016)	Regulatory framework in 2008	Yes	Production incentive of 1 cent/kWh for the first 10 years
Germany	FIT	Yes	Yes	Yes (30 GW, 2010)	Yes (20%, 2020)	Yes	Electricity feed-in tariff
Spain	FIT	Yes	Yes	Yes (500 MW, 2010)	-	-	-
France	FIT	Yes	Yes	_	_	-	-
China	-	Yes	Yes	Yes (total capacity 30 GW,2020)	-	-	Locally made components
Pakistan	-	Yes	Yes	-	-	-	-

the proportion of emissions-free renewable energy. As a result, in 2001 Australia became the first nation to introduce a national renewable energy market using tradable certificates [88].

The Labor Party had also announced its commitment to a long term emissions reduction target of 60% (compared with year 2000 levels) by 2050 as part of their campaign. These policies will grad-ually begin to level the playing field between wind and other renewable energy and coal power, which holds a 77% share of Australia's electricity generation.

All country's solar energy policy has been represented in Table 11.

2.5. Solar energy policy of Malaysia

Table 11

Summary of solar energy policy of different countries.

Currently Malaysia has a total of 20,493 MW installed capacity and the energy reserve margin of Peninsular Malaysia stands at 47%. With an average of 4% annual growth, it is estimated that the maximum demand of electricity will be at 23,099 MW in 2020, which is nearly twice the current demand. At present, every 1% growth in gross domestic product (GDP) is accompanied by a growth in energy demand (and associated greenhouse gas emissions) of 1.2–1.5%. With increasing industrialization, electricity consumption has increased from 19,932 GWh in 1990 to 87,164 GWh in 2007, an increase of 337%. In fact, the period from 1990 to 2000 marked the period of rapid economic growth where demand for electricity recorded double digit growth [89–91]

The Malaysia Federal Government and the Non-Financial Public Enterprises (NFPEs) have invested a substantial amount of allocation to continue providing an adequate, reliable and reasonably priced supply of electricity to the people. For example, a total of RM27.9 billion (US\$7.75 billion) was spent in the electricity supply sector under the 8th Malaysia Plan to undertake electricity sector programs in generation, transmission, distribution as well as rural electrification. The amount is expected to increase to RM30 billion (US\$8.33 billion) under the 9th Malaysia Plan. With these investments and coupled with strong policy measures, the electricity coverage in Malaysia is expected to increase to 95.1% in 2010 from 89.5% in 2000, with the rural electrification rate in Peninsular Malaysia currently at 99% [90,92,93]. Fig. 1 shows the total energy demand in Malaysia.

2.5.1. Energy policies and outlook

For the past 60 years, Malaysia government has formulated quite a number of energy-related policies to ensure sustainability and security in energy supply, with the very first policy dated back to 1949 when the Central Electricity Board [94,95] was first formed, before it was changed to National Electricity Board (NEB) in 1965.



Source: Preliminary Energy Outlook, PTM [89].

But over the last three decades, pragmatic energy policies have facilitated a more environment-friendly energy development path. The first policy that really impacted the industry was the Petroleum Development Act 1974, vested on PETRONAS, the state-owned oil and Gas Company, the exclusive rights to explore, develop and produce petroleum resources in Malaysia, followed by the National Petroleum policy 1975 to regulate downstream oil and gas industry via the Petroleum Regulations 1974. The more significant policy, the National Energy Policy was actually introduced in 1979 with three primary objectives; supply, utilization and environmental. The first objective is to ensure the provision of adequate, secure, and costeffective energy supplies through developing indigenous energy resources both non-renewable and renewable energy resources using the least cost options and diversification of supply sources both from within and outside the country. The second objective is to promote the efficient utilization of energy and to discourage wasteful and non-productive patterns of energy consumption, and the last objective is aimed to minimize the negative impacts of energy through efficient energy utilization. After that, the National Depletion Policy 1980 and a year later, the Four-Fuel Diversification Strategy 1981 were implemented, with the former to prolong lifespan of the country's oil reserves for future security and stability of oil supply and the latter to pursue balanced utilization of oil, gas, hvdro and coal.

The five-fuel policy has targeted to contribute 5% of the country energy mix with RE by year 2005 and mitigate 70 million tons of CO_2 over a span of 20 years [96]. Parallel to this goal is the Small Renewable Energy Program (SREP) which was launched in May 2001 under the initiative of the Special Committee on Renewable Energy (SCORE) to support the government's strategy to intensify the development and utilization of RE as the fifth fuel resource in power

Renewable energy potential in Malaysia [89].

Renewable energy	Potential (MW)		
Hydropower	22,000		
Solar PV	6,500		
Biomass/biogas (oil palm mill waste)	1,300		
Mini-hydro	500		
Municipal solid waste	400		
Wind	Low wind speed		

generation, which is also stipulated in the objectives of the Third Outline Perspective Plan (OPP) for 2001–2010 and the 8th Malaysia Plan (2001–2005) (8 MP). The primary focus of SREP is to facilitate the expeditious implementation of grid-connected RE resourcebased small power plants [89,97–99]. In the 9th Malaysian Plan (2006–2010), the emphasis on energy efficiency is intensified to address the nation's energy challenge in line with the sustainable development agenda.

This was further emphasized in the 9th Malaysia Plan where efforts in the utilization of RE resources and efficient use of energy were further promoted. The establishment of the Ministry of Energy, Green Technology and Water to replace the Ministry of Energy, Communications and Multimedia earlier this year reflects Malaysia's seriousness in driving the message that 'clean and green' is the way forward towards creating an economy that is based on sustainable solutions. The launch of the new National Green Technology Policy in April 2009 by the current Prime Minister, Datuk Seri NajibTunRazak, that follows shall provide guidance and create new opportunities for businesses and industries to bring a positive impact to the economic growth. The National Green Technology Policy is built on four pillars: (1) seek to attain energy independence and promote efficient utilization (2) Conserve and minimize the impact on the environment; (3) Enhance the national economic development through the use of technology; and (4) improve the quality of life for all. It will also be the basis for all Malaysians to enjoy an improved quality of life, in line with the national policies, including the National Outline Perspective Plan, where the growth objectives for the nation will continue to be balanced with environmental consideration. While fossil fuels are expected to remain the dominant source of energy for decades to come, RE such as wind, solar, biomass, biofuel and geothermal heat are expected to double between now to year 2030, although their share in the energy mix is most likely still be around 5.9% of the total energy demand by 2030 [100-102].

Table 12 summarizes the rough estimation of the RE potential in Malaysia in the long run. Hydropower and solar PV are without the RE with highest potential due to Malaysia's geographical terrain with many large rivers suitable for dam projects and its tropical climate with plenty of sunlight.

However, regarding the utilization of solar power, Malaysia is not in a very different situation when comparing to other neighboring countries [103]. In fact, Malaysia has a grand vision of being a developed country by 2020, by focusing to achieve betterment in various social, environmental and economic parameters. It also includes elimination of subsidies for nonrenewable energy sources and instead providing some initial handholding for renewable energy sources should help among other things in rural electrification, environmental betterment and sustainable development. Needless to say that solar being the second major renewable energy source after biomass, would get a big boost. In this case, the policy for developing countries [104] for instance is always available as a mechanism to enhance the utilization of RE, which include solar, apart from the local National Energy Policy drafted since the 5th Malaysia Plan [105].

2.5.2. Involvement of research institutions and universities

The research institutes that are involved in renewable energy include SIRIM Berhad, the government research agency. Meanwhile, academic studies from the universities have helped in exploring new energy sources and their possibilities of utilization. In fact, energy conservation, energy efficiency and renewable energy are the topics of interest for most public universities, especially the four research-oriented universities: University of Malaya (UM) on energy conservation in industries and alternative fuels, Universiti Putra Malaysia (UPM) on solar energy and biomass, Universiti Sains Malaysia [106] on solar energy, PVs and rural energy planning, and Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia (UKM) on solar energy and fluidized bed combustion [21].

2.5.3. Increase in energy research and development (R&D)

Presently, solar energy applications mostly oriented towards domestic hot water systems, water pumping, drying of agricultural produce. The tropical climatic conditions in Malaysia are favorable for the development of solar energy due to abundant sunshine with the average daily solar insolation of 5.5 kW/m², equivalent to 15 MJ/m². PV-generated electricity, whether standalone or grid connected, is electricity generated at point of use. So, 1 MW of PV generated electricity is equivalent in fuel saving to about 4 MW of conventional electricity once generation and transmission losses of the conventional system are factored in. It may be quite feasible to set a target of about 10 MW of grid connected photovoltaic system for Malaysia.

For instance, Monier Malaysia, a local company which specializes in energy efficient roofing solutions, has seen systematic growth of demand for its solar product, launched last year when oil prices peaked. Globally, the overall solar photovoltaic industry generated revenues of more than US\$100 billion in 2008. Malaysia managed to tap approximately US\$4 billion worth of investment over the past three years and created 11,000 jobs, and the market is far from saturated

The RE policy provides the rules and funds to make RE an important component of the country's energy mix, overcome technological barriers, address existing market failures, create a level playing field for these technologies and drive down costs. But while the role of public policy is clearly important, it is not enough. The government must take the lead and find ways to generate public will in supporting the sustainable energy agenda. So far, the arguments in favor of supporting RE have been overwhelmingly environmental [89,105].

For any green technology industry to succeed, the right support mechanisms must be in place to create the market. One of the key stumbling blocks is the prohibitive pricing of RE that gives households and businesses little incentive to adopt the technology.

2.5.4. Subsidies

Now Malaysians have become used to cheap energy, with PETRONAS which currently subsidizing approximately 60% of the natural gas sold to utilities. Every type of energy can be benefited from assistance in its start-up phase, and RE should be no exception. There is still massive support for conventional energy sources in the forms of subsidies and export credits. If RE were to be competent economically, it is important to point out that RE receives the same treatment as fossil fuels. Otherwise, such subsidies should be removed or made transparent in order to create a level playing field. This can be partly overcome through a mandatory feed-in tariff, which has shown positive results in some countries. Under the scheme, which might be part of the RE policy, electricity utilities must buy renewable electricity at above-market rates set by the government. The higher price helps overcome the cost disadvantages of RE sources. Recently, PTM has proposed that consumers who use electricity beyond a certain minimum point are required to contribute 2% of their bill towards a RE fund, which will then be used to equalize the price between non-renewable and renewable sources of energy. The scheme could change the mindset of consumers as it is based on the "polluter-pays" principle [89].

In order to level the playing field for RE, the subsidies for conventional energy should be gradually removed or transferred to RE otherwise the same subsidies should be given to RE for the time being. Removal of subsidies does not always worsen the economy but rather boost it due to efficient use of energy.

The reforms of subsides can be done over a certain period of time to reduce the political barrier and sometimes with compensating measures. For example, if the subsidies are removed, offset mechanism should be introduced by giving other financial incentives to increase the use of RE such as tax exemption for the utilities that suffer from increase of production cost, and also social security for consumers which will suffer from increase of consumer price.

Timing matters for subsidy reform because sudden shock can deteriorate domestic economics. Thus energy price reform should be announced in advance so that utilities can shift from conventional energy sources to RE source besides giving incentives for RE [21,107].

2.5.5. Rational for subsidy in Malaysia

The role of the subsidies is very controversial. Following is the suggested justification of subsidies in Malaysia.

- Increase of energy price due to the removal of energy subsides hinder the foreign direct investments.
- Poor cannot afford the increased price and benefits and welfare gained can be higher than long-term costs in providing subsides.

Despite the detrimental effect of subsides, it is politically difficult to remove them partly because its short term costs that energy removal would entail [21].

3. Conclusion

Solar energy is one of the most promising renewable. It is very consistent and is not significantly vulnerable to changes in seasonal weather patterns. Solar energy can be exploited through the solar thermal and solar photovoltaic (PV) routes for various applications. Power generated by solar energy is not just relatively simpler but is also much more environmental friendly compared to power generation using non-renewable sources like the fossil fuels and coals. Considering that energy usage worldwide has been increasing throughout the years, switching to solar energy can be a viable move.

From the study, it is obvious that almost all countries that utilize solar energy for power generation have policies specific to solar energy. Some of the success stories include solar energy utilization in USA, Canada, Germany, Spain, Australia, China, and France. For these countries, the existence of solar energy policies managed to increase solar power generation significantly. In general, most countries policies include tax exemption, subsidies, Feed-in Tariff, formation incentives, renewable portfolio standards and others. Globally, policy analyses have increasingly focused on the effects of negative externalities on environmental quality, human health, economic development, or institutional objectives such as emissions growth management.

In order to promote and ensure the rapid, effective and smooth development of renewable energy, the Malaysian government has formulated a series of policies on renewable energy development, including laws, regulations, economic encouragement, technical research and development, industrialized support and renewable energy model projects, etc. These policies provide significant motivation and interest for the development and use of renewable energy technologies. However, Malaysia's renewable energy development policy has a few limitations, such as lack of coordination and consistence in policy framework; less encouragement in lower level, lack of regional policies innovation; unhealthy and incomplete financing and investment system; inadequate investment in technical research and development of renewable energies.

Regarding the particular solar energy policy Malaysia became a full member of the International Energy Agency Photovoltaic Power System Program (IEAPVPS) on 23rd October 2008. The PV market in Malaysia is still extremely small as compared to other developed countries. The grid-connected PV market began in 2006 and this is attributed by capital subsidies available under the Malaysian Building Integrated Photovoltaic (MBIPV) Project]. By 2011, the Malaysian government is planning to implement a new Renewable Energy Policy which will further drive the PV industry development. It is forecast that renewable energies in Malaysia will take fundamental role in the years to come as country prepares to substitute fossil fuel towards novel fuel sources which are truly clean, renewable and safe.

Acknowledgement

The authors would like to acknowledge the University of Malaya for funding the project. The research has been carried out under the Project no. RG056/AET09.

References

- EPD. Energy policy definition, http://www.tutorvista.com/ks/energy-policydefinition; 2010 [accessed June 2010].
- [2] DPS. Department of political science, http://www.politics.ubc.ca/ index.php?id=12547; 2010 [accessed March 2010].
- [3] Hasnain SMA SH, Elani UA. Solar energy education a viable pathway for sustainable development 1998;14(1-4):387-92.
- [4] Bourdiros EL. Renewable energy sources education and research as an education for survival. Progress in solar energy education, vol. 1. Borlange, Sweden; 1991. p. 12–16.
- [5] Charters SWW. Solar energy educational pathways. Proceedings of 2nd World Renewable Energy Congress. (Reading, UK); 1992.
- [6] Garg P, Kandpa TC. Renewable energy education in developing countries. Proceedings of 2nd world renewable energy congress. (Reading, UK); 1992.
- [7] Hasnain SM, Elani UA, Alawaji SH, Abaoud HA, Smiai MS. Prospects and proposals for solar energy education programs. Appl Energy 1995;52:307–14.
- [8] EREC. European Renewable Energy Council: Renewable energy target for Europe – 20% by 2020. (Brief Paper, Brussel); 2005.
- [9] ESTIF. European Solar Thermal Industry Federation (ESTIF). Solar thermal markets in Europe, Brussel. 2006.
- [10] Othman AK, Jakhrani AQ, Abidin WAWZ, Zen H, Baharun A. Malaysian Government Policy. In: Renewable Energy: Solar PV System, in World Engineering Congress 2010, 2nd–5th August 2010, C.o.N.R.a.G. Technology, Editor. 2010, The Federation of Engineering Institutions of Islamic Countries: Kuching, Sarawak, Malaysia; 2010.
- [11] IEA. International Energy Agency (IEA). World energy outlook. (Paris: OECD/IEA); 2004.
- [12] WSPI. World Solar Power Introduction, http://www.mbendi.com/indy/ ener/sola/p0005.htm; 2010 [accessed July 2010].
- [13] WHDR. Website of the Human Development Report, http://hdr.undp.org/en/; 2010 [accessed June 2010].
- [14] Bilen K, Ozyurt O, Bakirci K, Karsli S, Erdogan S, Yilmaz M, et al. Energy production, consumption, and environmental pollution for sustainable development: a case study in Turkey. Renewable Sustainable Energy Rev 2008;12:1529–61.
- [15] SES. Sustainable energy solutions: energy source: wind energy, http://re.pembina.org/sources/wind; 2009 [accessed June 2009].
- [16] Zhang Z. Asian energy and environmental policy: promoting growth while preserving the environment. Energy Policy 2008;36(10):3905–24.
- [17] Worthington B. guardian.co.uk, Thursday 22 october 2009 12.48 BST. 2009.[18] Tsoutsos T, Frantzeskaki N, Gekas V. Environmental impacts from the solar
- energy technologies. Energy Policy 2005;33(3):289–96. [19] Karapanagiotis N. Environmental impacts from the use of solar energy tech-
- nologies. THERMIE; 2000. [20] Wang Q, Qiu H-N. Situation and outlook of solar energy utilization in Tibet,
- China. Renewable Sustainable Energy Rev 2009;13(8):2181-6.
 Saidur R, Islam MR, Rahim NA, Solangi KH. A review on global wind energy policy. Renewable Sustainable Energy Rev 2010;14(7):1744-62.

- [22] Kissel JM, Krauter SCW. Adaptations of renewable energy policies to unstable macroeconomic situations – case study: wind power in Brazil. Energy Policy 2006;34(18):3591–8.
- [23] Lipp J. Lessons for effective renewable electricity policy from Denmark, Germany and the United Kingdom. Energy Policy 2007;35(11):5481–95.
- [24] Hvelplund F. Political prices or political quantities? New Energy 2001;5(2001):18-23.
- [25] Lauber V. REFIT and RPS: options for a harmonised Community framework. Energy Policy 2004;32(12):1405–14.
- [26] Ekins P. Step changes for decarbonising the energy system: research needs for renewables, energy efficiency and nuclear power. Energy Policy 2004;32:1891–904.
- [27] USDE. Solar energy grew at a record pace in 2008, http://apps1.eere.energy. gov/news/news_detail.cfm/news.id=12362; 2010 [accessed June 2010].
- [28] Wikipedia. Solar power in the United States, http://en.wikipedia.org/ wiki/Solar_power_in_the_United_States#Installed_capacity; 2010 [accessed July 2010].
- [29] USDE. Study: Solar Power Could Provide 10% of U.S. Electricity by 2025, http://apps1.eere.energy.gov/news/news_detail.cfm/news_id=11835; 2010 [accessed may 2010].
- [30] Carley S. State renewable energy electricity policies: an empirical evaluation of effectiveness. Energy Policy 2009;37(8):3071–81.
- [31] Wikipedia. Renewable portfolio standard, http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/ Renewable_portfolio_standard; 2010 [accessed July 2010].
- [32] Fthenakis V, Mason JE, Zweibel K. The technical, geographical, and economic feasibility for solar energy to supply the energy needs of the US. Energy Policy 2009;37(2):387–99.
- [33] Hass RE. Promotion Strategies for Electricity from Renewable energy Sources in EU Countries, Institute for Energy Economics, Austria, December 2000; 2000.
- [34] Gipe PSL. Energy Equity: Diversifying the market with new incentives. Inside Renewable Energy, 2008 [Podcast retrieved from 2008].
- [35] Mendonça M, Lacey S, Hvelplund F. Stability, participation and transparency in renewable energy policy: lessons from Denmark and the United States. Policy Society 2009;27(4):379–98.
- [36] CEF. Canadian Energy Facts. Foreign Affairs and International Trade Canada. December 2006, http://www.international.gc.ca/enviro/energyenergie/facts-faits.aspx?lang=eng; 2010 [accessed 16.08.10].
- [37] CEF. Canadian Energy Facts. Foreign Affairs and International Trade Canada. December 2006, http://www.international.gc.ca/enviro/energyenergie/facts-faits.aspx?lang=eng; 2010 [accessed 16.0810].
- [38] Liming H, Haque E, Barg S. Public policy discourse, planning and measures toward sustainable energy strategies in Canada. Renewable Sustainable Energy Rev 2008;12(1):91–115.
- [39] Wiginton LK, Nguyen HT, Pearce JM. Quantifying rooftop solar photovoltaic potential for regional renewable energy policy. Comput Environ Urban Syst 2010;34(4):345–57.
- [40] Pieters JG, Deltour JM. Modelling solar energy input in greenhouses. Solar Energy 1999;67(1-3):119-30.
- [41] Kenny R, Law C, Pearce JM. Towards real energy economics:energy policy driven by life-cycle carbon emission. Energy Policy 2010;38:1969–78.
- [42] Smitherman G. Bill 150, An Act to en act the Green Energy Act, 2009 and to build a green economy, to repeal the Energy Conservation Leadership Act, 2006 and the Energy Efficiency Act and to amend other statutes 2009 (Legislative AssemblyofOntario); 2009.
- [43] OPA. Ontario Power Authority feed-in-tariff (OPA), http://microfit.powerauthority.on.ca/Participating-in-microFIT/ index.phpS; 2009 [accessed 20.08.09].
- [44] OPA. Ontario Power Authority: Feed-in-Tariff Program Development, http://www.powerauthority.on.ca/fit/Page.asp?PageID=1226&SiteNodeID= 1039S; 2009 [accessed 20.08.09].
- [45] CEA. Canada Electricity Association (CEA), 2009. Electricity Generationin Canada by province and fuel type, 2008, http://67.212.84.179/canelect. php?lang=enS; 2009 [accessed 20.08.09].
- [46] Branker K, Pearce JM. Financial return for government support of largescale thin-film solar photovoltaic manufacturing in Canada. Energy Policy 2010;38(8):4291–303.
- [47] I.O. Invest in Ontario (IO).Why Ontario, http://www.investinontario. com/whyontario/default.aspS; 2009 [accessed 20.08.09].
- [48] Sarah JB, Lan HR. Nodal pricing in Ontario, Canada: implications for solar PV electricity. Renewable Energy 2009;34:170–8.
- [49] IEA. IEA-PVPS. Trends in photovoltaic applications. Survey Report of Selected IEA Countries between 1992 and 2007; 2008.
- [50] BMU. Electricity from renewable energy sources what does it cost Us? Berlin, Germany; 2008.
- [51] Bhandari R, Stadler I. Grid parity analysis of solar photovoltaic systems in Germany using experience curves. Solar Energy 2009;83(9):1634–44.
- [52] Büsgen U, Dürrschmidt W. The expansion of electricity generation from renewable energies in Germany: a review based on the Renewable Energy Sources Act Progress Report 2007 and the new German feed-in legislation. Energy Policy 2009;37(7):2536–45.
- [53] Luigi D, Enrico T. Economic analysis of different supporting policies for the production of electrical energy by solar photovoltaics in western European Union countries. Energy Policy 2010;38(7):3297–308.
- [54] Eurostat. Electricity prices for second semester 2008. Environment and Energy 2009; 25.

- [55] Caldés N, Varela M, Santamaría M, Sáez R. Economic impact of solar thermal electricity deployment in Spain. Energy Policy 2009;37(5):1628–36.
- [56] Gómez A, Zubizarreta J, Dopazo C, Fueyo N. Spanish energy roadmap to 2020:1320 socio economic implications of renewable targets. Energy 2010; doi:10.1016/j.energy.2010.02.046.
- [57] Campoccia A, Dusonchet L, Telaretti E, Zizzo G. Comparative analysis of different supporting measures for the production of electrical energy by solar PV and Wind systems: four representative European cases. Solar Energy 2009;83(3):287–97.
- [58] Dusonchet L, Telaretti E. Economic analysis of different supporting policies for the production of electrical energy by solar photovoltaics in western European Union countries. Energy Policy 2010;38(7):3297–308.
- [59] Martinor E. World Bank energy project in China: influences on environmental protection. Energy Pol 2001;29:581–94.
- [60] Sinton J, Levin M, Fridley D, Yang F, Lin J. Status report on energy efficiency policy and programs in China, Lawrence Berkley National laboratory, Energy Analyst Department; 1999.
- [61] Sinton JE, Friday DG. What goes up: recent trends in China's energy consumption? Energy Policy 2000;28:671–87.
- [62] Yanrui W. Deregulation and growth in China energy sector: a review of recent development. Energy Policy 2003;31:1417–25.
- [63] Liu L-Q, Wang Z-X, Zhang H-Q, Xue Y-C. Solar energy development in China – a review. Renewable Sustainable Energy Rev 2010;14(1):301–11.
- [64] Wang Q. Effective policies for renewable energy the example of China's wind power – lessons for China's photovoltaic power. Renewable Sustainable Energy Rev 2010;14(2):702–12.
- [66] Sheikh MA. Renewable energy resource potential in Pakistan. Renewable Sustainable Energy Rev 2009;13(9):2696–702.
- [67] Asif M. Sustainable energy options for Pakistan. Renewable Sustainable Energy Rev 2009;13(4):903–9.
- [68] Khan MA, Latif N. Environmental friendly solar energy in Pakistan's scenario. Renewable Sustainable Energy Rev 2010;14(8):2179–81.
- [69] Ashraf CM, Raza R, Hayat SA. Renewable energy technologies in Pakistan: prospects and challenges. Renewable Sustainable Energy Rev 2009;13(6–7):1657–1662.
- [70] Sheikh MA. Energy and renewable energy scenario of Pakistan. Renewable Sustainable Energy Rev 2010;14(1):354–63.
- [71] MRET. Australia, G.o The Basics. Office of the Renewable Energy Regulator Government of Australia. (Canberra, Australia); 2009.
- [72] MRET. The Basics. Office of the Renewable Energy Regulator Government of Australia, Canberra. Australia); 2009.
- [73] Plan SHAC. Australian government department of climate change and energy efficiency; 2010.
- [74] McHenry M. Policy options when giving negative externalities market value: clean energy policymaking and restructuring the Western Australian energy sector. Energy Policy 2009;37(4):1423–31.
- [75] IEA. International Energy Agency: National survey report on PV power applications 2007.Co-operativeprogrammeonphotovoltaicpowersystems. Task1 – Exchange and dissemination of information on PV power systems, http://www.apva.org.au/drupal-6.2/sites/default/files2/Documents/ PVinAustralia2007.pdfS; 2010.
- [76] Byrne J, Kurdgelashvili L, Poponi D, Barnett A. The potential of solar electric power for meeting future US energy needs: a comparison of projections of solar electric energy generation and Arctic National Wildlife Refuge oil production. Energy Policy 2004;32(2):289–97.
- [77] QDME. Queensland Department of Minesand Energy, 2008. Solar Bonus Scheme, http://www.dme.qld.gov.au/Energy/solar_feed_in_tariff.cfmS; 2010 [accessed August 2010].
- [78] Euractiv. France enters solar power race, www.euractive.com; 2010 [accessed 28.06.10].
- [79] LAACT. The Legislative Assembly for the Australian Capital Territory, 2008. Electricity Feed-in (Renewable Energy Premium) Bill 2008, http://www. legislation.act.gov.au/b/db_32174/20080409-36300/pdf/db_32174.pdfS; 2010 [accessed August 2010].
- [80] Valentine S. Braking wind in Australia: a critical evaluation of the renewable energy target. Energy Policy 2010;38(7):3668–75.
- [81] CME. Renewable Energy Projections: 2009–2028. Carbon Market Economics (CME) Pty Ltd., Australia, 2009, http://www.aemo.com.au/planning/419-0032.pdf; 2009.
- [82] CEI. Clean Energy Initiative: Department of Resources, Energy and Tourism, (Canberra, Australia); 2009.
- [83] Becken S, Frampton C, Simmons D. Energy consumption patterns in the accommodation sector – the New Zealand case. Ecol Econ 2001;39:371–86.
- [84] Kent A, Mercer D. Australia's mandatory renewable energy target (MRET): an assessment. Energy Policy 2006;34(9):1046–62.
- [85] MRET. Mandatory Renewable Energy Targets, Retrieved August 08, 2009, http://www.climatechange.gov.au/renewabletarget/pubs/RET-schemedesign.pdf; 2009.
- [86] Turton H. Greenhouse gas emissions in industrialized countries: where does Australia stand? Discussion Paper Number 66, The Australia Institute, Canberra; 2004.
- [87] ABARE. Energy in Australia 2008. Report for Australian Government Department of Resources, Energy and Tourism. http://abare.go-v.auS; 2008.
- [88] Andrews G. Market based instruments: Australia's experience with trading renewable energy certificates. Workshop on Good Practices in Policies and Measures, 8–10 October, Copenhagen; 2001.

- [89] Oh TH, Pang SY, Chua SC. Energy policy and alternative energy in Malaysia: issues and challenges for sustainable growth. Renewable Sustainable Energy Rev 2010;14(4):1241–52.
- [90] SAM. Keynote address: international energy security forum, Kuala Lumpur, 2008.
- [91] Sulaiman F. Renewable energy and its future in Malaysia: a country paper. Proceedings of Asia-Pacific Solar Experts Meeting, Islamabad, Pakistan; 1995.
- [92] Kannan R, Strachan N. Modelling the UK residential energy sector under longterm decarbonisation scenarios: comparison between energy systems and sectoral modelling approaches. Appl Energy 2009;86(4):416–28.
- [93] Mariyappan K. Country report from Malaysia: status of renewable energy and energy efficiency in Malaysia, www.isep.or.jp/spena/2000/countryreports/ malaysia.htm; 2000.
- [94] Dela F, Francisco JS, Ortiz C, Rafael Luis MFJ, Álvarez DS. Solar radiation calculation methodology for building exterior surfaces. Solar Energy 2005;79(5):513–22.
- [95] Mohamed AR, Lee KT. Energy for sustainable development in Malaysia: energy policy and alternative energy. Energy Policy 2006;34:2388–97.
- [96] Lau LC, Tan KT, Lee KT, Mohamed AR. A comparative study on the energy policies in Japan and Malaysia in fulfilling their nations' obligations towards the Kyoto Protocol. Energy Policy 2009;37(11):4771–8.
- [97] Rahman A. Issues and challenges of the development of RE in Malaysia, http://www.ptm.org.my/biogen/PDF/Articles/DrAnuarISERE170903.pdf; 2003.

- [98] Leo-Moggie A. Keynote address. Malaysia regional forum on energy policy for the new millennium, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia; 2001.
- [99] Shigeoka H. Overview of International Renewable Energy Policies and Comparison with Malaysia's Domestic Policy, http://www.ptm.org. my/biogen/index.aspx?id=41S; 2004.
- [100] Najib M. Keynote address: 14th Annual Asia oil and gas conferecne, Kuala Lumpur; 2009.
- [101] MEWC. Ministry of Energy, Water and Comunication, "National Energy Balance Malaysia 2002"; 2002.
- [102] Kubota T, Chyee DTH, Ahmad S. The effects of night ventilation technique on indoor thermal environment for residential buildings in hot-humid climate of Malaysia. Energy Buildings 2009;41(8):829–39.
- [103] Kadir MZAA, Rafeeu Y. A review on factors for maximizing solar fraction under wet climate environment in Malaysia. Renewable Sustainable Energy Reviews; 2010 [Corrected Proof].
- [104] Gabriele A. Policy alternatives in reforming energy utilities in developing countries. Energy Policy 2004;32(13):19–37.
- [105] Koh MP, Hoi WK. Renewable energy in Malaysia: a policy analysis. Energy Sustainable Dev 2002;6(3):31–9.
- [106] Sherwani AF, Usmani JA. Varun. Life cycle assessment of solar PV based electricity generation systems: a review. Renewable Sustainable Energy Rev 2010;14(1):540-4.
- [107] Koh MP, Hoi WK. Renewable energy in Malaysia: a policy analysis. Energy Sustainable Dev 2002:31–9.